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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
HELD ON 8 JULY 2015, 1930Hrs
Attendance

Graeme Fleming (Chairman), Derek Olsen (President), Neil Doody (Chair of Finance), Richard Alcock (Hon Secretary),  Mike Courtness, Steve Fearnett, Richard Hoare, Steve O’Meara, Ian Russell, Dave Harvey, Bill Murray of the Executive Committee together with 16 members of the club.
Apologies

Apologies were received from Ken Wharton, Chris Lee, Tony Carter, Steve Harvey, Howard Ford, Brian Holland, Steve Gotting, Nick Carbury, Harry Fish, Doug Fish, Roger Chamberlain, Richard Saunders, and Bill Fleming.
Minutes of AGM  for financial year 2014-15 held on 26th June 2014
The minutes, having previously been circulated to all members, were unanimously approved and there were no matters arising.
Chairman’s Report 

A full copy of the Chairman’s report was issued to those attending; and is provided is below:

It has been a successful year and most pleasing to me was witnessing families from mini / youth supporting the senior sides on a Saturday afternoon and that support being reciprocated on a Sunday at the successful festivals and the big youth games – truly one club in action.

Senior Playing - A New Structure for Rugby and our investment pays off

This time last year I told you of the plan to form a rugby committee, under the leadership of Steve O’Meara to focus on playing matters throughout the club. The first step on this journey was to ask Gareth Rise to step up to the role of Head Coach for Senior Rugby which includes our 3 Senior Club Sides, the Veterans (“Gin and Tonics”) and our Senior Youth (U16 – U18).  We asked Steve, through the rugby committee and Gareth and his coaching team to focus on:

· Short term recruitment of "club" players 

· Managing pathway of 

· Managing the return of CRFC players who have either returned to the area from University or from playing at a higher level 

· Delivery of high quality training sessions 

It was particularly pleasing to note that a great many of the players who represented the First XV so well throughout the season started out their Rugby journey in our mini / youth section and those players we have recruited have joined into the club with great spirit. Training has been of real high quality and there have been upwards of 30 players at the majority of sessions which is real improvement from recent years. All of this effort paid off and we were promoted back into the London Leagues at the first attempt narrowly missing out on winning the league outright.

The second were league champions under the sterling leadership of Andy Wreakes and Gareth Desborough.

The Academy or Senior Youth had another great year with the U18s and U17s winning their leagues. All of which is a great sign of things to come.

On the other end of the age scale the Gin & Tonics had another good season which kicked off with a tour to Prague.
All of this success does not come without some cost and you will note from the budget below that we have budgeted for a slight increase in playing expenditure this season.

Mini / Youth 

Of particular note should be the continued success and growth of the mini / youth section. We have more than 500 youth players registered and we managed to deliver 2 festivals this year which were marvellous days (and fund raisers!).

Our mini / youth section are well led by Ian Russell and Dave Nesling respectively and they will give you a further update later this evening. However, I also want to take the opportunity to thank all of the coaches, squad managers, first aiders and all of those who continue to give up time to make CRFC a great place to play rugby. 

Social

The clubhouse has been busy throughout the year and there have been a number of noteworthy events at the club including the ever popular SCRUFFS Burns Supper. The Grand Ball at The Royal Military Academy was a resounding success and our thanks should go to Sarah Wilson and Rhiannon Kempson for their efforts. 
Volunteers & Unsung Heroes

The smooth and efficient running of the rugby club depends on a huge number of volunteers and I would like to take this opportunity to thank all of our volunteers.
Projects

We have a number of significant projects at the planning stage and have a small project team in place to coordinate these projects which will include;

· Extension of clubhouse to provide additional secure storage

· Pitch Improvements

· Bar and lounge improvements

· Toilet renovations

If you want to get involved in any of these projects or have any other ideas for improvement, please feel free to get in touch.

Finance

The final accounts are available this evening and will be discussed and reported on elsewhere. We continue to apply prudent financial management and have recognised a small loss of ~£1,800. We are continuing to maintain the level of investment in our playing structure but also spending money on pitch maintenance. All of this stretches our resources to the bone and therefore our sponsorship and revenue generation needs continue to be a high priority.

Our 2015/16 budget continues to be built on a prudent basis with our ongoing objective to deliver the best quality rugby that we can whilst recognising that we have an obligation to do this in a financially sustainable manner. 

Budget Summary 2014/15

	 
	Budget 15/16
	Actual 14/15
	Actual 13/14

	 
	£
	£
	£

	Total Trading Income
	134,525
	115,644
	93,855

	Total Trading Expenses
	118,841
	111,308
	101,702

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Trading Surplus/(Loss)
	(36,416)
	(39,284)
	(36,945)

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Other Income
	14,200
	9,821
	10,888

	Total youth revenue
	80,000
	71,911
	63,562

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Playing Expenses
	66,700
	59,051
	42,376

	Total Other Expenses
	4,400
	3,950
	5,184

	Total Youth Expenditure
	38,700
	24,848
	20,329

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Net CRFC Revenue
	228,725
	197,376
	168,305

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Net CRFC Costs
	228,641
	199,157
	169,591

	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total CRFC Surplus/(Loss)
	84
	(1,781)
	(1,286)


Membership

We do keep the cost of membership under constant review and assess our fees against other local clubs to which we compare favourably in terms of cost alone  However, we feel that we should provide value for money to our members and we believe in providing top quality rugby for all. We have the RFU Club Accreditation Award that is the RFU mark of club quality and we invest heavily in: 

· Training for coaches and ensuring that all squads have fully qualified coaches (at least RFU Level 1 although many are at Level 2 and some working towards Level 3) - the club funds all of these training courses and many squads have several coaches 

· Equipment – provision and replacement of a range of training equipment / balls etc. 

· First Aid - all squads have a fully trained first aider and well stocked Medical Kits

· Providing playing insurance etc.

We have other costs relating to the provision of an excellent clubhouse facility and the catering franchise etc. and these are also a factor in the rate of the membership fee. 

We now have in place an online membership system which simplifies the payment process and also helps to ensure we have up to date contact details for all of the membership. 

We have determined that we will maintain our membership fees at the same level as last year and the fees and structure are set out below:

	
	£

	First Playing Member (Adult or Child) including Family Membership
	160

	Additional Players (per player)
	60

	Senior Player (Student 50%)    £80.00
	80

	Senior non- playing member
	60

	Kinder
	80


Graeme thanked all those who support the club in an ongoing way and especially those who regularly, usually anonymously, make donations to the club without which life would be even harder. 

Minis and Youth

The Minis and Youth sections of the club continue to be successful and grow. We have more than 500 youth players registered.

The U11s still have good numbers with around 46 registered players with regular turnout of 35+ for training. We generally fielded mixed ability teams for the duration of the season. There is a good strong core of the ‘old’ boys with a reasonable number of new players helping to swell the overall squad numbers, which bodes well for the seasons ahead.

Positive notes are that have been that we lost fewer weekends to the bad weather and that reflected in our overall results across the age group and injuries have been relatively few and far between, although there as one serious knee injury but the player is making a strong recovery.

As the season drew to a close we sent a development squad to the London Irish festival and they won that and then on tour we played mixed ability teams and we finished 3rd and 4th in the tournament behind two a teams. Those two same teams had B teams finish last and second to last. The best game of the tournament was the one between the two Camberley teams. The game was played in excellent spirit and was a real testament to the commitment the boys have put in all season.

The U10’s Squad continued it all inclusive approach which has resulted in good retention in the squad and development of all players.  
Throughout the season the Boys and Girls have developed their Rugby; this can be seen the relative strength of the B side compared to where it was last year and the fine performance by the A’s at the Surrey A Festival (4 wins and no loses, conceding a single try).  

We lost a couple of Coaches during the year due to other squad commitments and moving to different countries!  However, a concerted recruitment effort over the summer will see 4-5 new coaching faces next year.  

The parent and squad morale is good, especially at Minehead on Tour, and we look forward to more social events next year

The U7 squad for 2014/15 has really shown what giant leaps can be made during a season. During our first tournament, the coaches were on the pitches helping to marshal off-side lines and make sure the players moved forwards. Our last tournament of the season, the teams were having their own huddles before matches discussing how to stay on line and the important things to remember during the game. The squad has gone from strength to strength and had an amazing debut season. 

Girls Rugby 

Continuing from the success of our first year we were able to start the season with a full u13s squad and the foundations of an u15s team.

Constant local awareness via posters, Kim Johnson delivering rugby taster sessions in schools and players recruiting friends, saw the numbers grow enabling us to field a playing side at u15s by Christmas.

Both u13s & u15s attended the monthly Surrey Pitch up & Play events; unfortunately Camberley’s host month was cancelled due to weather.

The u13s also played a number of friendlies throughout the season and are proving to be one of the strongest teams in the region.

The u15s were match ready by February and played a number of competitive fixtures towards the end of the season.

Highlight of the season was both u13 & u15s touring at Minehead; Partially the u15s who had started the season with 3 novice rugby players and developed into a tight competitive unit holding their own against some of the best in the South West.

Moving into next season we have foundations for an u18s team and continue to grow strong in numbers at u13 & u15.

Congratulation to Tracey Dugmore, who was recognised for her work within girls rugby receiving Harlequins Women and Girls Ambassador of the Year 2015 award in May

Tracey is stepping out of her role as overall section manager, Tracey will continue to manage the u13 team.
Sponsorship, Marketing, Grants & Communications 

It was a very busy and successful year for the 14/15 season on a number of fronts. Sponsorship income rose 38% year over year to just under £12K (excluding donations and the CRFC Ball); and we aim to significantly increase this in the 15/16 season.  
We launched the new CRFC shirt in September 2014, and secured a Sponsor for every team needing new League shirts. A massive thank you to:
Mini Section

- U12 coach Mark Wilde and his company Asset Harbour working with Vitality who became the main Mini Section Sponsors for 2 years, with support also from U11 Nick Durham’s Catersolve business

- Asset Harbour are in the Financial Planning business, and also make a donation to Camberley Rugby Club for each policy they sell to CRFC members

Junior & Academy Section

- U13 Dad Ian Calder and his Centrix business continued their generous sponsorship, with a further 2 year commitment to help fund the new League shirts. Well done U13 B’s for winning the League ! 

- U15 Squad Manager Ali Manning secured Sponsorship from Knight Frank for their League shirts

- The Academy received 2 years of Sponsorship from Jason Park and Mike Vertannes at Life Estate Agents in Bagshot; they were delighted to see both the U17 and U18 sides winning their Leagues !

Seniors

- Shepherd Neame continued their long standing commitment to the club, with the First XV shirts carrying their Spitfire branding

On behalf of the club, a big thankyou to so many other Sponsors who again generously supported the club through 14/15. 
Marketing activity this past year focussed primarily on building Brand Awareness with a view to driving new recruitment, and we formalised our association with two charities.

We launched our new mascot this year: Cyril the Squirrel ....... at 7ft, he’s making his presence felt at all manner of events, connecting Camberley with schools and communities, and making people smile. Big thank you to our Club Secretary who was the principal champion of Cyril.
We have introduced CRFC branded tents and have four in use now ( U8 and U9 age groups, plus two Festival control tents ) ..... plus a fifth one which is for this years new U7 squad.

This season also saw new CRFC branded Festival age group pitch banners, which again help to reinforce our brand.

Next season, you will start to see more CRFC branded collateral, carrying a core Camberley Rugby message :“Play hard for each other, enjoy yourself”.

This messaging will also be used as we formalise through Mini’s Chair Ian Russell and U13’s coach and Premier Sports Gary Scroby ........ a more structured programme with local schools.

Grants were secured through the Natwest RugbyForce initiative, which also led to the RFU choosing Camberley Rugby Club to film one of their adverts. We will look to step up our Grant applications in 15/16 with the support of U13 Squad Manager Liz Noble.

Communication within, and outside the club improved significantly in the last 12 months; primarily due to Nick Floyd and Roger Berry’s great work :

1) Nick is responsible for re-introducing the weekly Touchline e-Newsletter which has received regular, positive feedback; and a big thank you to Richard Hoares for setting up the new Membership System which creates the distribution list for Touchline; and

2) Roger has done a great job as our WebSite Master, with regular and interesting and informative content. I will be ensuring he gets more support from all squads for the 15/16 season.

CRFC Ball - this report would be incomplete without reference to the amazing successful CRFC Ball held at the RMA, Sandhurst. Huge thanks goes to everyone that supported this event, to all the kind sponsors and organisations and guests that donated so generously ...... but special mention and thanks go to Rhiannon Kempson and Sarah Wilson for their tireless energy, enthusiasm, planning and management of this great event. Bring it on again next year !

Steve Fearnett will be calling for new members to join the SAM Group for the 15/16 season ...... those with Marketing, PR and Creative skills, plus a representative from every age group. We want to go bigger and even better on Sponsorship and Marketing following our promotion back into the National Leagues.
Finance Report
Neil Doody presented the financial report for the year ended 30th April, 2015, the figures having been duly audited by our auditors, Porter Garland Chartered Accountants. Copies of the accounts were given to those present.
The accounts reveal a deficit for the year of £1781. We have expended fully the income we have raised in the year very appropriately in running all aspects of Camberley RFC. The income in total including the bar profit increased over last year by around £7500 being £33061 and totals £163679. Expenditure amounts to £165460 leaving the deficit of £1781. Income includes increases from bar revenues, youth, donations, and sponsorship. Expenditure can be seen analysed under the headings.

The balance sheet at 30 April 2015 reveals assets we hold less liabilities we owe at 30 April 2015. Fixed assets £277219 represent the original cost of the clubhouse construction 25 years ago together with all fixtures and fittings less amounts we write off each year.
The cash at the bank is healthily up on last year but we do hold monies ready for the next financial year so correctly a liability and explained in the notes. Main items are monies held for the May Ball and the clubhouse refurbishment fund, these two being £1900.

We are gradually repaying the local authority loan (originally £197000) and at 30 April 2015 due is £19000.

Our overall assets are £254278 and our position is sound yet we need to maintain revenue income and control costs within budget.

A proposal to adopt the accounts was made by Derek Olsen and seconded by Graeme Fleming.  
Election of Officers and Executive Committee
There being no other nominations the following officers were elected
President



Derek Olsen
Immediate Past President

Bill Murray
Hon Secretary



Richard Alcock
Chair of Finance Committee

Neil Doody

The following committee members were nominated by the committee and as there were no other nominations were duly elected:
Roger Chamberlain

Mike Courtness

Steve Fearnett

Graeme Fleming

David Harvey

Richard Hoare

David Nesling

Steve O’Meara

Ian Russell
Karl Jackson
Election of Vice Presidents
Bill Annan, Declan Pettitt, Shaun Bradberry, Jim Fowers, David Cockerton, Dave Scott, Steve Fearnett, Richard Hoare, Richard Alcock, Dave Whitfield and Chris Smith were all nominated to be invited to become Vice-President of the Club. This was approved unanimously.
Election of Honorary Life Members
Bill Murray was proposed as an Honorary Life Member by Derek Olson and seconded by Roger Berry. This was approved unanimously.
Appointment of Honorary Auditors

N Doody proposed that Porter Garland continue to be the club auditors.  This was seconded by Dan Craig and, having established that the firm was willing to continue, the proposal was carried unanimously.

Any Other Business

Bill Murray advised that Graeme Fleming would be standing down during the 2015/16 season. He will remain on the Executive and transition to a replacement that will be agreed by that committee. Graeme received huge thanks and gratitude by all present for his service and continued commitment to the Club.
Dan Craig asked what action could be taken by the club regarding the condition of the access roads.  Derek Olsen advised that the access road is council property and they have the responsibility for maintaining it in an appropriate condition.

Roger Berry noted the investment that has been made in the pitches and advised of grant opportunities for 3G pitches. Agreements over floodlight usage by the club would need to be taken into account when considering any new pitch investments.
Liz Noble asked about our Rugby World Cup legacy plans. It was confirmed that plans for the World Cup period and the legacy are in development.

Ian Russell recorded thanks to Jill Albone (fixtures work), Charlie Williams (minis fixtures and festivals), Liz Noble (Director of car parking, U13 squad manager and grants seeker) and Richard Hoare (U12s, facilities management and membership system)

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 20.45
Richard Alcock [Hon. Sec]
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